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CONWAY VILLAGE FIRE DISTRICT

COMMISSIONER'S MEETING
Thursday, March 20, 2020 7:00 am
Minutes
Commissioners present: Steve Bamsey, Michael Digregorio, by conference call Tom Buco
Others present: Superintendent Steve Anderson, Chief Solomon, Amy Snow- Municipal Bookkeeper
Others present: Nancy Hildebrand – Treasurer

Public: None
Meeting was called to order at 7:03 a.m.
Oath of office
Commissioner Tom Buco, Treasurer Nancy Hildebrand and Clerk Amy Snow were sworn in.

Commissioner Digregorio made a motion to elect Steve Bamsey as Chairman of the Board, motion was seconded by Commissioner Buco, motion passed.

Commissioner Digregorio made a motion to authorize the Chairman to act on behalf of the District in signing and executing any and all documents out of session for approved projects current and in the future. Motion was seconded by Commissioner Buco. Motion passed.

Bookkeepers Business

a. Late Fees in May – Amy stated that this has been taken care of for us, the Governor issued an order that no late fees can be applied, nor can shut-offs occur during the State of Emergency declared by the Governor. This does not, however, relieve people from their obligation to pay their bill and they have six months after the State of Emergency to make arrangements to pay their arrearages. Commissioner Digregorio asked how we will know if they are late. Amy explained the process that normally occurs: the bills go out, 30 days later they are due, we wait to process the mail then send out delinquent notices on orange paper that states they have two weeks to pay or make payment arrangements or their water will be shut off. Two weeks later we put red door hangers on their door stating they have two days to pay or contact the off, then we shut them off. Our plan this time is to send white notices (instead of the orange) stating what they owe and that no late fees have been assessed and to contact us to make arrangements. Commissioner Digregorio stated that he and his wife would like to help one customer who can’t pay their bill by paying it for them. We will look at that at the appropriate time.
Amy read a motion that she is asking the Board to consider, “Motion to waive the use of earned time for absence to care for children or dependents due to closures of schools and daycare and/or due to closure of this office  during the COVID 19 (corona virus) pandemic for fulltime employees and to pay them their regularly scheduled hours.” Commissioner Digregorio made the motion and Commissioner Bamsey seconded it. Discussion ensued around scheduling and operations. Commissioner Bamsey wants to ensure continuity of operations and Commissioner Digregorio suggested weekend mode. Amy suggested closing the office to the public, but she would still have to come in to do payroll, A/P, and process payments. There are still closings occurring so reads and final bills still have to go out, the Auditor is still planning on coming on the 31st and bills have to go out the end of the month. If we go to a skeleton crew – Amy in the office and one or two guys to do the water and sewer; we can safely practice social distancing and continue operations. Commissioner Buco asked if this would increase the budgets and was told that either way it would stay the same. Commissioner Buco wanted to ensure that all pumps for water and sewer continue to run. The other water/sewer employees would be on call.
Chief Solomon did not think it was fair to not include people in quarantine due to exposure– worker’s comp will not cover this. Commissioner Digregorio does not want employees to not get paid by running out of earned time. The motion was changed; Motion to waive the use of earned time during the COVID 19 pandemic for full time employees and pay them their regularly scheduled hours. Commissioner Digregorio accepted the change in the motion. The chief intends to pay his employees both part and full time if exposed and have to stay home. Commissioner Bamsey amended his second to accept to the new motion. Motion passed.
Mr. Digregorio mentioned that they (FairPoint employees) were given a letter by Homeland Security giving them permission to be on the road and get fuel. The Chief stated that if this happens in New Hampshire there would have to be a system put in place to allow essential service employees permission to be on the roads. Discussion ensued around this possibility.

b. Signing of MS 232 – Commissioners Bamsey and Digregorio signed the MS 232 (Report of Appropriations Actually Voted). Commissioner Buco will come in later to sign this.
c. Commissioner Bamsey signed a Request for Disbursement for engineering for the Main Street Project.

d. Commissioners Bamsey and Digregorio signed the Amendment to Lease Agreement between the Conway Historical Society and CVFD. Commissioner Buco will come in later to sign this.
Commissioner Digregorio made a motion to accept the COLA for the two supervisors, motion was seconded by Commissioner Bucco. Motion passed.


Discussion took place regarding the skeleton crew for water and sewer and closing the office to the public. Commissioner Bamsey recommended closing the office to the public and start the skeleton crew immediately. The commissioners want the employees to understand that they are getting paid, so it is not vacation and that they need to be available.

Next, discussion ensued around meetings and the signing of checks. Amy suggested making a motion to go to a single signature requirement and just have Nancy as Treasurer sign all checks. Commissioner Digregorio made a motion to go to single signature on all checks until the Board removes this motion, motion seconded by Commissioner Buco. Motion passed.
Commissioner Bamsey suggested meeting at the Fire Station where there is more space to spread out. Virtual meetings were discussed. Chief Solomon will look into Zoom, Google Meets, and Google Hangouts, and we will have a test meeting then post to the public how to join.

Discussion took place about the safety of water/sewer employees who may have to go into someone’s home to fix a meter and that gloves and masks should be worn. Nancy Hildebrand stated that the virus is attracted to metal and they have found it on rings and watch bands and employees should take off their rings and watch bands. 
Fire Chief’s Business
The Chief presented a letter from an ambulance patient asking for a “professional courtesy” write-off. This patient did not respond to any bills or phone calls and sent this once sent to collections. No professional courtesy is extended to CVFD for services rendered. The Chief was directed to contact patient to set up a payment plan for full amount or to pay 50% of full amount per CVFD policy.

Write-offs: Commissioner Digregorio made a motion to write off $580.01 as presented by the Fire Chief, Commissioner Buco seconded the motion. Motion passed.

The chief explained that there are no Tahoe’s available for state bid so he cannot get one through the state however he found one at Banks Chevrolet for about $4,500 more which he can make work within the budget. It is silver which means it will not be red and white and he saved money on radios and can use money from paint line item. The commissioners gave him the okay to purchase the vehicle from Banks Chevrolet.

The Chief informed the commissioners that the Fire Station has been closed to the public, this means no approved public meetings as well. Commissioner Digregorio made a motion to close the Fire Station to all public meetings until further notice, motion was seconded by Commissioner Bamsey. Motion passed.

Administrative

Commissioner Digregorio made a motion to accept a through d, motion seconded by Commissioner Buco. Motion passed.


a. Ratify Payroll for week ending 3/8/2020
b. Ratify Payroll and sign checks for week ending 3/15/2020
c. Ratify A/P Manifest dated 3/18/2020
d. Ratify A/P Manifest and sign checks dated 3/18/2020
Commissioner Buco made a motion to approve Supervisors timesheets dated for weeks ending 3/8/2020 and 3/15/2020, motion seconded by Commissioner Digregorio. Motion passed.

Commissioner Buco made a motion to approve Meeting Minutes dated 3/6/2020, Commissioner Digregorio seconded the motion. Motion passed.

Commissioner Buco asked for confirmation regarding next week’s meeting, he was told that Chief Solomon was looking into it and will notify us Monday or Tuesday, we will do a trial run, and if it all works we will have our regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday remotely.

Commissioner Bamsey adjourned the meeting without objection at 7:53 am.
Respectfully Submitted,

Amy Snow, Municipal Bookkeeper
Check future meeting minutes for any amendments or changes to these minutes.


